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1. Constitutionality of NAFTA Ch.11-type Provisions Being Debated in US 
and Canada, 
By Luke Eric Peterson 
 
The constitutionality of the so-called investor-state arbitration 
process provided in recent trade and investment agreements is becoming a 
subject of renewed debate in the United States and Canada. 
 
In Canada, a constitutional challenge has been launched by a public 
employees union and an advocacy group, seeking to have the 
investor-state provisions of the NAFTA declared unconstitutional. 
Meanwhile, the US legal community is beginning to debate the 
constitutionality of such provisions under the US Constitution. 
 



Already one US Supreme Court Justice has conceded that the delegation of 
adjudication power to tribunals like those convened under NAFTA Chapter 
11, may raise questions of consistency with the US Constitution's 
Article III, which calls for an independent judiciary with life tenure 
and steady income. 
 
In a 1997 commentary on the proliferation of international tribunals, 
Justice Sandra Day O'Conner notes that it would be "plainly 
unconstitutional" for the US Congress to vest any of these (trade, 
environmental, etc.) tribunals with "the essential attributes of 
judicial power", but made no specific comment as to the 
constitutionality of investor-state tribunals under trade and investment 
agreements. 
 
Some critics of the investor-state arbitration process go further, 
however, and argue that the rules used for the settlement of 
international investment disputes "almost certainly" runs afoul of the 
US constitution. 
 
John Echeverria, Executive Director of the Environmental Law and Policy 
Institute at Georgetown University, in a recent commentary for the Legal 
Times argues that the sweeping purview of investment tribunals, 
particularly when it comes to the review of local, state and federal 
regulations and policies, raises constitutional alarm bells. Moreover, 
Echeverria notes that tribunals convened to resolve investment disputes 
are far from independent, insofar as they are often composed of 
practicing commercial lawyers, who sit to hear only a single case, and 
who rely upon future appointments in order to continue working as 
arbitrators. 
 
Indeed, other commentators have zeroed in on this latter feature, 
alleging that the system lacks independence precisely because part-time 
arbitrators may be inclined to take positions which hew to a 
narrowly-focused commercial perspective. 
In the constitutional challenge to the NAFTA taking place in Canadian 
courts, one investment expert and sometime arbitrator, Prof. M. 
Sornarajah, has filed an affidavit with the Ontario Superior Court of 
Justice which questions the capacity of privately-practicing commercial 
lawyers to serve as arbitrators of disputes which may have social, 
environmental, health or other sensitive policy implications. 
 
In a 2003 lecture at a Canadian law school, Sornarajah elaborated on his 
concerns, arguing in pointed terms that the independence of arbitrators 
might be compromised by their desire to be reappointed to subsequent 
tribunals: 
"Tribunals such as ICSID and NAFTA tribunals are undemocratic tribunals, 



incapable of assessing the competing social and ethical interests. As 
commercial arbitral tribunals are wont to do, they pay attention only to 
the commercial considerations that are involved in the dispute. Their 
concern for the values of the international community is weaker than 
their concern for contractual sanctity and the securing of their next 
appointment to a tribunal on the basis of their display of commercial 
probity and their loyalty to the values of multinational business." 
 
Others are quick to dismiss such concerns, however, with the bulk of 
investment lawyers focusing their energies upon refining the existing 
process - for example, through the creation of a potential standing body 
dedicated to the review of arbitral awards - rather than seeking to 
dismantle the current arbitration model. 
 
Apart from the challenge to the NAFTA's investor-state process which is 
currently wending through Canadian courts, Georgetown's John Echeverria 
suggests that a US case might be put into motion, if a US state which 
has seen its laws or regulations challenged through arbitration, wished 
to apply to the US federal courts for a declaration as to the 
constitutionality of the NAFTA's rules on investor-state arbitration. 
 
Sources: 
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2. Canadian Lumber Firm Becomes Fourth in Industry to Sue US Under 
NAFTA, 
By Luke Eric Peterson 
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A privately-owned Canadian company, Terminal Forest Products Ltd. has 
become the latest forestry products firm to resort to arbitration under 
NAFTA's Chapter 11 in an effort to challenge anti-dumping and 
countervailing duties imposed by US authorities upon Canadian softwood 
lumber. 
 
In a notice of arbitration filed last month, the British Columbia-based 
firm alleges violations of the NAFTA rules on national treatment, 
most-favored nation treatment, international standards of treatment and 
expropriation. 
Terminal Forest Products is the fourth Canadian firm to turn to NAFTA 
arbitration in an effort to obtain compensation for duties and charges 
imposed by the US Government. 
 
An arbitration brought by Canfor Corp has advanced the furthest to date, 
with a tribunal currently weighing its jurisdiction to hear that claim. 
Another claim, brought by Tembec Inc., has seen an official notice of 
arbitration and statement of claim filed by the investor on December 3, 
2003. A third case, by Doman Industries Ltd., remains at the earliest 
stage: with a notice of intent to arbitrate having been lodged in May of 
2002, but no further legal action taken since that time. 
 
Canada and the United States are also embroiled in a series of trade 
disputes, under NAFTA and the World Trade Organization, stemming from US 
allegations that Canada unfairly subsidises softwood lumber, and 
subsequent trade measures imposed upon Canadian exports to the US. 
 
An earlier NAFTA Chapter 11 arbitration saw a US-based firm, Pope & 
Talbot, mount a partially successful claim against the Canadian 
government, arising out of the Canadian Government's apportionment of 
various duty-free export quotas set out in the US-Canada Softwood Lumber 
Agreement. 
 
Sources: 
 
Terminal Forest Products Ltd. V. United States, Notice of Arbitration, 
March 31, 2004 
 
State Dept list of NAFTA arbitrations against the US: 
http://www.state.gov/s/l/c3439.htm 
 
 
 
3. Canadian Firm Hopes to Challenge US Tobacco Settlement through NAFTA, 
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By Luke Eric Peterson 
 
A group of Canadian citizens, along with their shared enterprise, have 
submitted a claim to arbitrate under the North American Free Trade 
Agreement, challenging the terms of a historic settlement agreement 
reached between several dozen US state Attorneys General and four major 
tobacco firms in the autumn of 1998 
 
According to the claim submitted to the US State Department last month, 
Grand River Enterprises First Nations Ltd., and three of its principal 
investors, allege more than 340 million US dollars in damages arising 
from measures and legislation put into place across the United States 
pursuant to the terms of a master settlement agreement. 
 
The investors allege that the four large US-based tobacco manufacturers 
- Philip Morris, RJ Reynolds, Brown & Williamson and Lorillard Tobacco 
Company - successfully persuaded US authorities to agree to a series of 
measures which served to allay concerns on the part of the 4 majors that 
they might be put at a competitive disadvantage vis a vis their smaller 
competitors (who were not targeted by the various lawsuits launched by 
the US Attorneys General). 
 
Grand River, which is engaged in the license, manufacture, production 
and sale of tobacco products in Canada and the United States, alleges 
that a series of legislative and policy measures enacted following the 
master settlement have imposed extensive financial liabilities on Grand 
River's investments. They allege that these liabilities were inspired to 
ensure that smaller players would not be able to capitalize upon the 
misfortune of the major tobacco firms (who have had to increase prices 
in order to comply with a multi-billion dollar compensation deal agreed 
with the US Attorneys General). 
 
In particular, the investors object to legislation which requires 
sizable payments made into a fund, to be held for a period of 
twenty-five years lest Grand River face civil suits, or other action, at 
some future date. The firms, and its investors, have decried this scheme 
as "discriminatory" and "anticompetitive", arguing that they are being 
penalized despite the fact that they have never been sued for, nor 
accused of, the types of wrong-doing which ensnared the major tobacco 
companies (for eg deceptive advertising, marketing, etc.). 
 
Amongst its claims, Grand River contends that the actions of the US 
authorities violate the NAFTA's provisions on national treatment, 
most-favored nation treatment, minimum standard of treatment and 
expropriation. With respect to the last of these, the investors argue 
that the requirement to pay "prohibitive" escrow payments or risk an 



effective ban on the purchase or sale of their products in 46 US states 
amounts to an effective expropriation of their business in the United 
States. 
 
The US State Department, through its website, indicates that it "intends 
to defend this claim vigorously". 
 
Sources: 
 
Notice of Arbitration, Grand River Enterprises Six Nations Ltd., Jerry 
Montour, Kenneth Hill and Arthur Montour, March 10, 2004, available at: 
http://www.state.gov/s/l/c11935.htm 
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4. Services Industry Offers Assessment of US-Morocco Investment 
Provisions, 
By Luke Eric Peterson 
 
An advisory committee composed of services industry representatives has 
submitted its report on the US-Morocco Free Trade Agreement (FTA) to the 
Office of the US Trade Representative (USTR). 
 
The committee is one of 32 which have been charged with advising the US 
Government on FTAs negotiated by the USTR. 
The text of the US FTA with Morocco was recently declassified and 
published on the website of the US Trade Representative (www.ustr.gov). 
When the agreement comes into force, its investment provisions will 
supplant those of an existing bilateral investment treaty with Morocco. 
 
Although the services industry advisory committee expressed general 
satisfaction with the investment provisions of the proposed FTA - 
particularly the enhanced market access which the agreement will provide 
- the group did voice concerns about several issues. 
 
First, the committee noted that the new FTA will not provide protection 
for existing investment agreements, such as natural resources or 
concession contracts agreed between US investors and the Moroccan 
government. In contrast to the existing BIT, the FTA will only cover 
agreements concluded after the FTA comes into force. 
 
Second, the group criticized what it characterizes as a "extremely 
lengthy and onerous" process for reviewing whether governmental 

http://www.state.gov/s/l/c11935.htm


restrictions on financial services activities fall within a carve-out 
designed to protect prudential measures. 
 
Third, the committee also expressed some concern about a lack of 
liberalization in several key areas, including asset management (mutual 
funds, pension funds, etc.), and the collection, treatment and 
elimination of hazardous wastes. 
 
Despite these concerns, the committee hailed several features of the 
agreement including Morocco's decision not to lodge a cultural exception 
in its audio-visual sector, and its commitment in a side-letter to 
consider US expressions of interest in setting up private health clinics 
and facilities in Morocco. 
 
Sources: 
 
Advisory Reports on US-Morocco FTA available at: 
http://www.ustr.gov/new/fta/Morocco/advisor/index.htm 
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